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SAN DIEGO MIRAMAR COLLEGE SAFETY COMMITTEE

MINUTES
Wednesday, March 10, 2010
Room A201A 1:00 p.m.

Committee Members/Safety Officers:
Present:
Brett Bell, Paul Chlapecka, Tom Davenport, Lezlie Davenport-Allen, Annette De Lozier, Alexandra DeRosa, Tony Gutierrez, Scott Holslag, Peggy Hunt, Dane Lindsay, Michael Lopez, Francine McCorkell, Vuong Nguyen, Carol Reagan, Stephen Um, Martin Walsh

Excused:
Vince Margetta,

Absent:
Ray Batenga, Reylyn Cabrera, Carmen Coniglio, Rick Covert, Thomas Eggleston, Brandy Gravett, Dan Gutowski, Kurt Hill, Dante Mora, Elizabeth Thomas, Gary Waldrop, Dan Willkie, Joseph Young

Guests:
Franchesca Gade (ASC)
The meeting was called to order at 1pm.

1. Approval of February 10, 2010 Minutes
There was an inquiry about item 4.c. regarding sidewalks from the campus to Black Mountain Road.  B. Bell indicated this may be addressed during the second Infrastructure project.  The campus will have to work with the City of San Diego regarding the easement from the campus to the road.  There is also discussion about moving the bus stop.
(Chlapecka/Davenport) MSC approval of minutes.

2. Injury/Illness and Accident Investigation Reports Received Since Last Meeting
· An employee fractured two bones in their left foot when they fell down the stairs in the Science building (S500).  The employee returned to work after being seen by the doctor.  The stairs have been reviewed for any safety hazard.
· An employee slipped on wet stairs due to rain, landing on their backside.  The employee was seen at Sharp Rees Stealy.  It was noted there is grip tape on the stairs.
· An employee strained their back when trying to catch a box they were lifting from the floor to a shelf.  The employee did not leave work but was seen at Sharp Rees Stealy and was given temporary restrictions. 

· A student sprained their ankle playing soccer.  The student refused medical assistance and remained in class.
· A visitor to the campus utilizing the pool hit the top of their head on the pool wall while swimming the backstroke.  It was noted there are flags that are visual cues to let swimmers know when they coming up on the end of pool.  The visitor did not pay attention to flags and swam into the edge of the pool.  The visitor was transported to Children’s Hospital.  No additional information was provided.  A. DeRosa asked if there is any way to provide information to outside instructors with groups using the pool regarding the cue flags.  B. Bell indicated the visitor was part of a class and the instructor is responsible to make sure students follow pool etiquette.  M. Lopez remarked it is similar to the use of the gym where we have students go through an orientation for proper use on equipment.  B. Bell commented that the pool is joint use with the City and they allow the high schools to use the pool during their scheduled time.  This incident did not occur during College time.  Information will be passed to City Parks and Rec. to make sure they are informing users of flag cues.
· An employee was injured during a combative training scenario.  A recruit grounded the employee, attempting to place them in a shoulder hold.  The recruit rotated the employee’s arm to a point they felt pain.  The class had been briefed beforehand to yell, “safety” if feeling pain.  The employee called “safety” three times but the student did not stop.  Class faculty had to step in and stop the scenario.
· An Open Enrollee Recruit participating in a warm up routine for defensive tactics at the Otay training facility stepped backward and rolled their ankle.  Their foot caught in safety mat.  The class was debriefed to correct the problem and safety procedures were again reviewed.  Nothing indicated in the report that the mat was defective.
· An employee exiting a District vehicle rolled their ankle.  The employee was seen at Sharp Rees Stealy.  The employee’s supervisor had them watch a training video for safety review.
· A visitor participating in an anatomy event became ill with a headache and began vomiting due to the smell of formaldehyde.  The visitor was evaluated by medics and transported to Pomerado Hospital.
· A student at NTC had a syncopal episode and fainted while watching a video.  The student was transported by ambulance to UCSD Medical Center.
3. Review/Update
a. Emergency Preparedness Plan (B. Bell)
B. Bell reported the PBX direct page system for providing emergency information on all black office phones is powered by electricity.  The UPS have been upgraded to support the system in the event of a loss of power.  Calling zones are being updated and the possibility of integrating the red call boxes into the system is being looked at.  S. Um will be doing a walk thru of campus buildings with Mike Ereneta.
b. CIT update (J. Patacsil)
J. Patacsil was not available.  She will be invited to the April meeting.
4. Safety Related Items
a. Landscaping/Tree Removal (B. Bell)
B. Bell provided information regarding this item which was also discussed at the last Facilities Committee meeting.  Three trees will be removed on campus: a Canary Pine near the Science building and a Sycamore and Tipuana tree outside the front of the Child Dev Center.  The Tipuana has been found to be a tripping hazard (roots traveling towards sidewalks and fence enclosing play yard) and a fungus growing on the Sycamore has been causing respiratory issues with the Facilities staff who pick up the Sycamore tree leaves.  These trees will be replaced with more appropriate trees.  F. Gade asked if there is a report indicating the fungus is an immediate safety issue.  B. Bell indicated the District has a certified arborist who reviewed the trees and who will be submitting a report.  L. Davenport-Allen mentioned that Sycamores are common as being an allergist.  G. Gade asked if the Sycamore tree can be relocated.  B. Bell remarked that the relocation of the tree would not be cost effective and it is not known if a tree as mature as this one would survive being relocated.  B. Bell indicated to the Committee that the decision to remove the trees has not been entered into lightly.  Because of the negative effects on our staff and the presence of tripping hazards, the trees will be removed.  He further commented that landscaping is not a shared governance issue; he is providing information to campus groups so they are aware of the reasons why the trees are being removed and to allow concerns to be voiced.  Health and safety issues are of higher importance.  We have to trust that the information provided by campus Facilities and the District arborist in regards to these trees is appropriate and needed.  When the new trees are planted, the District will make sure they are planted appropriately so the issue with the roots does not occur again.   When the District arborist looked at the Sycamore tree in front of Child Dev, they asked about the ten trees in the play yard.  These trees provide shade, but could pose the same threat of respiratory problems.  We are looking at possibly having a staged removal, but the decision has not yet been made.  We may be able to utilize a shade structure that was previously at the I-building while replacement trees mature.  B. Bell reiterated that nothing has yet been planned.  More discussion will need to take place.

b. East of A100 Access Road from Gold Coast (T. Davenport)

T. Davenport asked if the space from the end of the parking spaces to the curb is wide enough to meet requirements for a two lane road.  B. Bell indicated he did not know and that he will speak to Debra Picou and report back.
5. Next Meeting:  Wednesday, April 14, 2010 Room A-201A

The meeting adjourned at 1:45pm.
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